TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
Date & Time: 04 November 2014, 7:00 PM

Call to Order:
7:05 p.m.
Prayer:
Councilman Carter
Pledge of Allegiance: Councilwoman Barr
Those Present: Vice Mayor Claridge, Councilman Woods, Councilman Carter, Councilman Rogers, Councilwoman Barr, Fire Chief Adam Hoopes, Library Director Rane Jones. 
Approval of Minutes of the Regular Town Council Meeting held 07 October 2014. 
Motion by Councilwoman Barr; seconded by Councilman Carter. Vote 5 to 0.

CALL TO THE PUBLIC

Those wishing to address the Council are required to register by completing and signing an individual speaker’s form with the Clerk before the meeting and must be recognized by the Mayor before speaking.  Time permitting; each presentation will be given approximately three (3) minutes.  It is probable that each representative will be limited to one speaker per organization.  Action taken as a result of public comment will be limited to directing staff to study or reschedule the matter for further consideration at a later date.

DECLARATION ON CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The council members and staff have a right to declare a conflict of interest.  The declaration of a conflict of interest must be made prior to discussion of any agenda item in which Council members or staff members determine they have a conflict of interest.

COUNCIL BUSINESS
1. Public Hearing on a Resolution to Increase Monthly Sewer Rates for Town of Pima Sewer Customers Five Dollars ($5.00) per month, starting in January, 2015. 

Pima incurred a deficit of over $174,000 in its Sewer Fund during fiscal year 2014. Pima Town Code Section 9-5-2 contains a formula for calculating sewer rates. In the 1980s, Pima retained an engineering firm called Bartholomew and Associates. The formula may have originated from this firm, based in Phoenix. The presence of the formula in Town Code had not been discovered when the Council conducted a work-study session on October 29th. In order to achieve a balance of revenue and expenses, an increase of five dollars per month is required. The balance sheet is the leading factor. Without an increase, an annual deficit would continue indefinitely. Using the model overrunning government on a standard business financial model, the increased cost of operations must be passed onto the consumer. Incoming revenue must equal the cost of operations. The formula in Town Code indicates an across-the-board increase of five dollars per customer would allow revenue to be nearly equal to operating expenses.
Councilwoman Barr stated that current sewer rates are artificially low. As a result, maintenance of the sewer system has been deferred. Councilman Rogers stated that without previous knowledge of the formula in Town Code, the previous discussion of an incremental rate increase seemed reasonable. The Town Manager stated that the formula is buried in Town Code, and according to the Public Works Director, the formula has not been used to calculate past sewer rates. Formally indicates an across-the-board revenue increase of five dollars a month per customer, which would allow revenue the balance with operating expenses. The Town has three choices: raise everyone’s sewer rates equally; raise everyone’s property taxes; or have the electorate vote on a bond. Councilman Carter asked if the rate difference should be recouped all at once. The Jail District bond would increase sales taxes if it passes, and property taxes would be unaffected by a Pima sewer rate increase. Vice Mayor Claridge stated he is in favor of an incremental rate increase, as discussed during the work-study session. 
Councilman Woods stated the problem with the balance of the Sewer Fund must be resolved, and like a business, the deficit must also be resolved. Reaching out to the public and keeping them informed is a component of resolving the problem. Library Director Rane Jones remarked, as a public citizen, she would be more accepting of a five dollar rate increase starting in July, at the beginning of the next fiscal year. Advanced notice of the increase would be better, rather than implementing it shortly after the holidays. The dilemma is continuing to incur monthly debt for another six months. In accordance with state statute and town code, a second public hearing is required before the rate increase is implemented.
Councilman Rogers motioned to table the decision, with a possible decision considered during this second public hearing. Councilman Carter proposed to amend the motion, emphasizing the need for implementing a rate increase following adequate public input and feedback. Councilman Rogers restated his motion for clarification, though members of the Council appeared to acknowledge their understanding that this is the first of two public hearings and a decision and cannot be made at this point. A tentative date of January 6th is set for the second public hearing. In accordance with state statute, the hearing must be advertised 30 days prior. It would be reasonable to decide the amount of the proposed rate increase before engaging the public. The motion before the Council was not seconded and was not voted upon.
2. Presentation / Report to the Council by Pima Fire Chief Adam Hoopes.
The mission of the Pima Fire Department is to render outstanding protection and emergency medical services to citizens of the Town of Pima and the Pima Rural Fire District. Furthermore, we will demonstrate our dedication to uphold the traditions, honor, and service of the founding members of this Department, as established in 1948. Earlier today, 75 kindergarteners visited the fire station. In September, the Department sent 10 members to the Arizona State Fire School. Seven completed the Basic Fire School, and three attended the Fire Ground Tactics Course. Future training includes live fire burns, and drills that involve every aspect of firefighting and emergency operations. As of today, the Department has a run 204 medical calls and 25 fire calls. Having reliable equipment is essential. The City of Safford tested Pima Engine One, and the truck performed like it did the day it came from the factory. The truck is in great shape. Pima Engine Two will be serviced soon. We’re looking at replacing the 1983 tanker truck. Having financing already in place would be helpful, and the Pima Fire District may have the ability to assist us with finding financing. We’re looking at obtaining slightly used hose from other departments. We’re looking at conducting training with Thatcher and Safford Fire Department, and are scheduled for live fire training at the Safford Fire Training Facility.
The fire station was struck by lightning, and as a result, a printer, cable modem, and base station radio will all need to be replaced. The base station radio was obtained with FEMA money for about $5000. We’re looking at having the radio repaired. Also being repaired is the compressor for the self-contained breathing apparatus. A small O-ring is preventing the compressor from operating. Having the opportunity to utilize unsafe and uninhabitable structures for fire training is a dream come true. Having burn permits available at Town Hall is useful. The number of controlled burns that turned into brush fires has decreased considerably. Vacancies for membership in the Department are expected soon, and candidate interviews have been added to the selection process. Letters of interest can be submitted at any time.
Vice Mayor Claridge asked about hanging a photograph of the 1948 members, and a photograph of current members. Chief Hoopes stated his preference to hang the photographs in the fire station, in addition to posting names of past Fire Department members. Pictures of all past fire chiefs are available, and cost-effective options to frame those pictures are being looked into. One problem continues to be the manpower response for calls during work hours. Since Pima is a bedroom community, few Fire Department members work nearby, and many work in Morenci, an hour’s drive away. Thursday tends to be the busiest day of the week, with the most calls, and Monday is the next busiest day of the week.
3. Discussion and possible decision regarding an Engineering/Drainage Planning Study for Waterways in the Town of Pima. Robert Porter, P.E., of Souder, Miller and Associates, will discuss the proposal. 

Robert Porter worked as the Safford City Engineer until 2008, then joined Souder, Miller and Associates. Shortly after moving the Pima, the 1983 floods occurred, and Robert was stunned in the amount of water involved. After learning of Robert’s experience in drainage and flooding, the town manager asked him about Pima’s drainage and flooding issues. Canals in Pima have breached three or four times since Robert has lived here. The flooding waters in September came close to his house. He identified Mud Hollow Tank Dam, South of Pima. The water in Mud Hollow and Ash Creek flows into Union Canal. This study would analyze what it would take to rehabilitate the Dam, and how that rehabilitation would mitigate water flowing into Mud Hollow, Ash Creek and Union Canal. Ash Creek contributes as much as 9600 cubic feet per second of water into Union Canal. Robert illustrated some slides: The breach point at the Dam, the point where Mud Hollow flows into Union Canal, the point where Ash Creek flows under Union Canal through a siphon, and the point where Ash Creek flows into Union Canal. Robert anticipates starting the water study in November. The study would explain the problems and solutions in layman’s language. The canal district had a board meeting, and declined to contribute funds to the study. The study is a prerequisite for applying for federal funding. Funds for the study would come from a line item in the public works department, which has been allocated $6000.
Councilwoman Barr expressed a concern that the study would languish after it’s completed. The town manager suggested that a part-time grant writer could apply for funds through FEMA, the Army Corps, and Arizona Emergency Management. The Town is looking at hiring a part-time grant writer. Robert started similar research for Pima several years ago. 
Councilman Carter motioned to move forward with funding the study. Councilman Woods seconded. Vice Mayor Claridge called for a vote. The motion passed 5 to 0.
4. Discussion and possible decision to approve the Arizona Mutual Aid Compact, an Agreement with the Arizona Division of Emergency Management.

A copy of the mutual aid compact had previously been sent to Councilmembers.
Vice Mayor Claridge motioned to approve the compact. Councilman Rogers seconded. Vice Mayor Claridge called for a vote. The motion passed 5 to 0.

5. Discussion and possible decision to approve a Resolution requesting ADOT lengthen 45 Mile per Hour Zones East and West of Pima along US Highway 70.
ADOT District Engineer Bill Harmon provided optimistic feedback about lengthening the speed zones. His input could provide weight into a final decision. Councilman Woods expressed a concern about the stretch of road west of Tripp Canyon Road, stating he drives that stretch of road several times each day. The town manager stated his argument to ADOT is the housing market is beginning to recover, and the land area served by Patterson Mesa Road could see significant development in coming years. Patterson Mesa Road would then see more traffic each day. Lengthening the 45 MPH zone, and encouraging slower speeds on US 70, would provide additional protection for drivers turning onto US 70 from Patterson Mesa. Lengthening the 45 MPH zone would also encourage trucks to slow down before the curve at Cottonwood Wash Bridge. Fire Chief Hoopes stated his concern with trucks hauling acid speeding through Town, and the potential hazard they create. Many drivers are distracted. Hoopes has asked Deputy Scott Howell to research the number of accidents at Patterson Mesa Road and Highway 70. A turn lane doesn’t exist at the intersection. For most trucks, there isn’t enough time to slow down from 45 MPH at Tripp Canyon Road before arriving at the Cottonwood Wash curve.
ADOT conducted speed studies in August, and the average speed through Town, in the 35 mph zone, is 44 mph. The average vehicle speed in the existing 45 mph zone west of Town is 66 mph. Bill Harmon was receptive to adding more signage and larger signage in the 45 mph zone. DPS and Pima police are conducting more stops to enhance enforcement measures.
Councilman Carter motioned to approve the resolution as written. Councilwoman Barr seconded. Vice Mayor Claridge called for the vote. The motion passed 5 to 0.
6. Discussion and possible decision to Amend Resolution 2014-06 to Include Repair of Mud Hollow Dam South of Pima and the addition of a Spillway at the Dam. 
Last month, the Council expressed a desire to have the resolution amended, to include repair of Mud Hollow Dam and the addition of a spillway.
Vice Mayor Claridge motioned to approve the resolution as amended. Councilman Rogers seconded. Vice Mayor Claridge called for the vote. The motion passed 5 to 0.
7. Discussion and possible decision to close Town facilities during the week of Christmas. Police, Fire and Sewer response would remain on schedule. 

This item had been tabled from the October Council meeting. The town manager referred to a memorandum in Council packets. Vice Mayor Claridge asked if the town manager had spoken to the library. He said he had spoken to the library. Library Director Rane Jones recalled the discussion stating library staff would be paid for December 22, 23, and 24. She stated library staff would not be paid for December 25 and 26. She said she had proposed library staff work December 22, 23, and then be paid for December 24, 25, and 26. She said the town manager had stated that was not a possibility, due to a conflict with other part-time staff, who would also need to be paid for that week. Rane stated a week’s closure of the library is a long time. The book drop box would need to be cleared every day. She then stated the idea of working a half day on December 24 had been discussed. Councilman Rogers asked about the concern with the library being closed December 24, 25, and 26. The town manager stated the same offer would need to be extended to all part-time staff. Four part-time staff would be paid, bringing the total part-time staff to be paid to seven. They would be paid for hours they would normally work.
Councilmembers stated their confusion with the proposal. Councilman Carter asked for clarification. Rane Jones then stated that it was proposed to her is that town hall and the library be closed the entire week, December 22 to 26. The town manager stated that is not what was discussed. The town manager stated he had discussed with the library director keeping the library open December 22, 23, and 24. Councilman Rogers recalled shutting down town hall and the library last year during Christmas, and the concern was about part-time staff losing hours during that week. Councilwoman Barr recalled Rane’s remark, stating it seemed silly to close the library during Christmas. Councilwoman Barr asked what hours the library was open Christmas week during the past years. Rane stated library staff would work half days on Christmas Eve, usually in the mornings, and then be closed Christmas Day without pay. Rane stated the library would be closed the entire week of Christmas during previous years. Rane stated library staff was paid for three days last year during the week of Christmas, and the library was closed the entire week. 
Councilwoman Barr stated her belief that none of the part-timers were paid last year during the week of Christmas. The town manager said part-timers were not paid during the week of Christmas. Rane stated she was paid for three days last year during the week of Christmas, December 22, 23, and 24. Last year, the library was closed on Fridays. The town manager stated his recollection was keeping the library open was optional. Rane stated the town manager had told her she could not work those two days because it would not be fair to the rest of the part-time staff. Adding the library’s closure during New Year’s Day, library staff would go a full week without pay. The town manager disputed that point was ever made in conversation. Rane said she asked if they could work December 22 to 26. She stated the town manager had told her no. The town manager read from the memo in the Council packet. The memo states part-time staff will be paid their regular hourly wages for December 22, 23, and 24. Rane said that was correct. The town manager said that was our agreement. Rane said that was right. She then stated the town manager had told her the library would be closed the entire week. The town manager stated keeping the library open was optional. Rane stated she had been told paying library staff would not be fair to the other part-time staff. The town manager said the other part-time staff included the court clerk, a reserve police officer, and two inmate supervisors. Rane again asked about the town manager’s recollection. The town manager again read from the memo, which states part-time staff will be paid their regularly hourly wages for December 22, 23, and 24. The memo says nothing about the library being closed or open because that was left on the table as an option. Rane asked why that would need to be put in the memo. Councilman Woods stated we had talked about letting everybody have the week off. He stated it sounds like part-time staff had been given the option of being paid during the week of Christmas. He said staff would have five days off with three paid days. Rane emphasized the two days off without pay. She again recalled her proposal of being open for two days and being paid for five days.
Councilman Carter asked if the majority of salaries paid during the time off are from full-time staff, what is the issue with paying part-time staff? Councilman Rogers stated one reason for closing offices last year was to reduce the cost of utilities. Councilman Carter suggested since offices will be closed, he preferred part-time staff be paid. Councilwoman Barr asked how much holiday traffic the library would typically have the week of Christmas. Rane replied traffic should be steady. Councilwoman Barr asked if there would be a problem with library staff working December 22 and 23, a half day on December 24, and being closed December 25 and 26, and being paid for the entire week. Rane said that was her proposal. Councilman Rogers asked if there was value in being open Christmas Eve, December 24. Rane replied probably not. Councilman Rogers clarified that the library could be open December 22 and 23, and again asked about any value in being open Christmas Eve. Rane replied probably not. The town manager recalled asking Rane about traffic volumes at the library on Christmas Eve. Rane agreed there could be some traffic flow on Christmas Eve. Councilman Woods stated that December of last year appeared to be a busy month at the library, according to the library activity report from December, 2013. Councilman Carter asked why the staff were being given a full week off. Councilman Woods replied because staff doesn’t receive any kind of bonus. Councilman Rogers stated having offices close last year was intended to reduce utility costs. Rane stated library staff isn’t paid for any other holidays. Councilman Carter stated his belief that if full-time staff are to be paid, then part-time staff should also be paid. The town manager stated his belief that it makes sense to give staff the entire week off whenever Christmas falls on Tuesday, Wednesday, or Thursday. Councilwoman Barr proposed giving staff leave for the afternoon of December 24, and the entire day on December 25 and 26. Rane again asked if time off would be with pay, or without pay. Rane again added that the library would also be closed during New Year’s Day. Councilman Woods stated that paid days off began in place of giving town staff hams or other bonuses. Regardless of whether staff works the week of Christmas or has the week off, there is no cost savings because staff is still paid. Giving staff time off does not cost any more money. The problem is some part-time staff were not paid for time off. Giving staff paid time off is another way of giving staff a Christmas bonus.
Councilman Rogers motioned to give full time and part time staff the week of Christmas off with pay. Councilman Woods seconded. Vice Mayor Claridge called for the vote. The motion passed 4 to 1. When the Council was asked if anyone opposed, Councilwoman Barr stated No. 

For clarification, the library director asked if the library is to be closed during the week. Councilwoman Barr stated the library is closed for the week. The town manager requested clarification, restated his recollection of the previous agreement, and stated he previously asked the library director if she wanted to keep the library open December 22 and 23, and half the day on December 24. He stated the terms had been included in the draft of a memo written for Town staff. He recalled asking about the traffic volume during the week, After hearing Rane’s reply that there could be traffic on Christmas Eve, the town manager gave the library director the option of being open on Christmas Eve. Rane stated she had been told the library would be closed. Jeff stated he gave Rane the option of having the library open. Rane stated a library board member was present during the conversation. Rane stated the board member asked why the library would be closed. Councilwoman Barr stated her preference to give the library the option of being open, since library staff is being paid for the week of Christmas regardless. 

DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:
CITY SERVICES
SANITATION
PUBLIC WORKS 
EMERGENCY SERVICES

PLANNING & ZONING



CONSENT AGENDA:
MANAGER’S REPORT

FINANCIAL REPORT

BUILDING PERMIT REPORT

POLICE ACTIVITY REPORT

LIBRARY REPORT

A motion to approve the consent agenda was made, seconded, and approved 5 to 0. 



DURING OR AFTER THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING WHICH BEGINS AT 7:00 P.M. ON NOVEMBER 4, 2014 THE COUNCIL MAY ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

AGENDA:
1. Consultation/Discussion with Attorney for legal Advice regarding personnel (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3) (A.R.S. 38-431-03A1)

2. Discussion or consultation for advice with Town Attorney (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3)

3. Discussion and possible decision concerning personnel, financial and property issues.  

POSSIBLE AGENDA ITEMS FOR THE NEXT TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

A letter regarding sewer rates will be drafted and distributed to sewer customers. 

A second public hearing regarding sewer rates could be scheduled for January. 
Vice Mayor Claridge motioned to adjourn. Councilman Woods seconded. 

***Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act & Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in public meetings.  Individuals with disabilities who need a reasonable accommodation to participate in these meetings, or who require this information in an alternate format, may call the Town of Pima at 485-2611 or TDD (928) 428-0778, as soon as possible to allow sufficient time to arrange for the accommodation.
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